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From John Hoffmann

TRASH UPDATE:  I am convinced that Charles Sanders has learned that it is harder than he thought to go out of business.   Mr. Sanders called me a couple of weeks ago an said he was planning to go out of business by the end of the month.  

Wednesday the people who were working for him were unaware of his plans and caught by surprise when residents began to ask them about it.

However by Friday representatives of Meridian Waste were riding his routes to check on his customer base and service areas.  My trash was picked up by a new clean Meridian truck. 

Meridian Waste has a good reputation and has a citywide contract in Wildwood, so if you know anyone living out there, give them a call if you are looking for a recommendation.   If you have questions about Meridian their office number is 314-291-3131 x200 for an accounts manager.      

Now if you are a Charles Sanders customer and still want a “Sanders” hauling company, you can call the other Sanders, “Sanders Hauling and Disposal.” This is the smaller of the two companies which also serves Town and Country. Originally Sanders Hauling was run by two brothers, however over 20 years ago they split up with Charles running the larger one and Robert (Juan) running the smaller company.   

Sanders Hauling and Disposal is now run by the brothers’ niece, Suzanne Creamer.  The office number for them is 314-482-0570.  One big difference between the two companies is that Sanders Hauling and Disposal still offers twice a week trash collection plus the required recycling or once a week pick up plus recycling.  

Both Sanders Hauling and Disposal and Meridian do rear yard pick up service that many subdivisions in Wards 1 and 2 expect.   

The Other Trash Issue:  I have been contacted by some residents who have Waste Management, which really does not do rear yard pick up very well.  Most of WM’s business is curbside pick up.  Recently I was told WM has advised customers that they need to give checking account numbers so WM can do direct withdrawals.  If customers did not want to provide this to WM there would be an increased charge to mail out bills.  Ms. Creamer mentioned that she had been getting up to three calls a day from WM customers looking for a new hauler because of the direct billing issue.   

.

CAR BREAK-INS:  This week after a call from a Mason Valley resident of a suspicious vehicle in the neighborhood at 4am the T&C police caught three teenagers along with the loot from cars they entered from subdivisions along Mason Road.  (mostly taken was money, IPods and other gadgets left in unlocked cars).

The suspects were not from Town and Country but were from the general area.  They were one 18-year-old and two 17-year-olds from Ballwin, Manchester and the unincorporated area on Weidman Road. 

KIDS AND BOOZE:  Last year the police department sent letters to all liquor license holders advising them of upcoming “compliance checks” where the cops would have an 18-year-old attempt to buy liquor or beer.  Last year the Marriott Courtyard at Maryville and Morgan Le’ Fays at Woods Mill Center sold to the kids. 

This year it was Schnuck’s and Wal-Mart where employees sold beer to the 18-year-old.  At Schnuck’s a 32-year-old clerk sold a 24-oz bottle of Corona beer to the kid.  At Wal-Mart it was a 47-year-old clerk who sold a 6-pack of Busch Light to the kid.

The big difference this year was that the police actually followed the rules and regulations of Missouri Liquor Control and tape recorded the transaction.  This allowed them to forward the case to Missouri Liquor Control (Now known as Alcohol and Tobacco Control.)  Last year they did not record the transaction and the State of Missouri could not take any action against the liquor licenses.   This caused me to introduce a resolution for the Board of Aldermen to enforce the provision of the code concerning city liquor licenses.  This was not an easy feat.  Lynn Wright, Fred Meyland-Smith, Steve Fons and Phil Behnen felt that suspending the licenses even for just a couple of hours was unfair.  Later I managed to get enough votes to issue each bar a “warning”.  The license holders whose employees sold booze to a local kid did receive a fine, just a warning.  Of course it costs the city several hundred dollars for the city attorney to write the warnings. 

UP IN SMOKE:   On the same night that Clayton passed a clean-air smoking ban, the Town and Country Board of Aldermen is no where closer to joining them.  On Tuesday May 26 the Clayton City Council passed a smoking ban effective July 1, 2010, thus extinguishing the smoking lamp at a number of Clayton bars and restaurants.

Meanwhile at the Town and Country Board of Aldermen meeting the mayor and other aldermen made it clear there would be no attempt to do likewise.  

On Tuesday April 14 at his last meeting as a Ward-2 alderman, Bill Kuehling introduced a resolution asking for the County Council to pass a county-wide smoking ban in bars and restaurants.  This was a pretty simple resolution that should have been past that night. But leave it to the mayor, one of the state’s top cigarette lobbyists who will keep from ticking off his clients.  How?

Well county executive Charlie Dooley, a smoker, is opposed to any such legislation and is likely to veto it.  The last try for a county-wide ban failed by one vote in 2005.  The mayor can say all he wants about the great need to pass this useless resolution, knowing full well it is meaningless.   A resolution to the county council will have no effect. 

On April14, Fred Meyland-Smith and Lynn Wright asked for a continuance as a courtesy so they could “inform” local businesses that allow smoking at their bars and tables about the resolution. Well 42 days later the duo had still not finished their volunteered chore, in fact Fred asked the city clerk for a list of eateries and bars in town. 

This caused me to ask that perhaps we should not forget about the people we represent, the residents of Town and Country, whose opinion I value more than a barkeep.  This caused the mayor to quickly remark that we all know how we feel on the subject and we were not looking for a debate on the subject. 

Well if we really wanted to notify the restaurant owners about this resolution we could have mailed them a copy of it.  They would have been notified in one-day instead of the 42-plus days it has taken Fred and Lynn so far. 

However, the Board is not stepping up and doing the right thing or even thinking about it.  The right thing of course would be to stop discriminating against those people handicapped with asthma and other lung ailments and ban smoking in any business expect a tobacco shop that is issued a Town and Country business license.  

Fred likes to accuse me of being a “unilateralist” in wanting Town and Country to step up and do something unique. Well in this case we would not be alone, if we had the guts to pass such legislation we would join Clayton, Ballwin, Columbia, Chillicothe, North Kansas City, Gladstone, and the state’s largest city Kansas City in adopting total smoking bans.  Liberty is planning on letting the residents decide by putting the issue on the ballot.  Now there is a novel idea…a non-binding referendum here in Town and Country. (We can not do a referendum like Liberty, because we are a 4th-class city and Liberty is a Charter City.  

OH HOW THINGS CHANGE, BUT STAY THE SAME:  It was interesting to see as the 2009 mayoral race was heating up, Jon Dalton suddenly had dropped or been dropped by all four of his cigarette clients.  But hold on, Shanon M. Hawks, is a registered lobbyist.  Hawk manages the Lewis-Rice office in Jefferson City, that Jon Dalton runs.  Hawk has most of the same clients listed with the state that Dalton does, plus a couple of extras, including Imperial Tobacco, manufacturer of nine killer products.  Hawk also has the controversial Holcim Cement company account.  Holcim is building one of the largest cements plants in country in Jefferson County raising a number of hot issues in the community.         

A FAST ONE THAT WAS NOT FAST ENOUGH:  The resolution to approve a purchase order for $25,000 to Poynter Landscaping for construction work at the Longview Farmhouse was continued and hopefully killed at the meeting.  Here is a case where the Parks and Trials Commission under Alderwoman Lynn Wright passed a recommendation for the Board of Aldermen to approve the purchase order for $24,150 of work at the Longview House.  One thing missing was of course bids for the work.  Staff and Alderwoman Wright expected the Board to hand over the money to Poynter without taking competitive bids, claiming the work was a professional service and exempt from bidding.  Building sidewalks and walls is not professional services. 

We got to this item in the work session prior to our last meeting and Mayor Dalton said we were gong to continue this for another two weeks.  I then said I wanted to discuss it.  I asked how in the world staff thought they could submit a purchase order without going through the bidding process. 

This caused Lynn Wright to stare daggers in my direction and say they were going to get two or three bids.  To this I replied,”2 or 3? We should be getting 10 bids.  The director of public works could open the yellow pages and point out 10 companies who do this kind of work and we could ask all of them for a bid.  In an economic downturn there are companies willing to take on small projects like this one at almost cost to keep from losing employees.”

Lynn started to argue that asking for 10 bids would be too much work for the staff.  Well I know this…it will involve a lot more work than was involved in not taking any bids, but will likely save us some money. 

I will say this for Parks Director Anne Nixon, she stood up and said she had no problem asking for numerous bids.  At the first meeting in May, Lynn Wright complained that this project needed to be started in a timely manner to take advantage of good weather.  If she really wanted that to happen she should have seen fit to have bids solicited back in February or March.   Since she did not she has no room to complain about the project not being started quickly enough. 

Finally, this is another perfect example of hidden add-ons to the Longview House. There was landscaping in the original cost of the new addition.  Now there is another $25,000 being requested.  This is how an overpriced $1.1 million project has ballooned to at $1.5 million project. 

DEER UPDATE:  Steve Garrett, the city attorney, reported he had a telephone conversation with Tony DeNicola, the owner of White Buffalo, the low bidder to sterilize and shoot deer in Town and Country.  In an attempt to address some concerns brought up during the last BOA meeting over the contract that Garrett had proposed. 

Concerning the use of a motor vehicle for deer hunting, the motor vehicle would be a pickup truck used as a portable deer stand, to be driven to locations where regular deer stands would be impractical     

White Buffalo verbally agreed to remove and transport dead deer they have shot to a meat processor.  This was not in the original contract.  They did not agree to remove deer that have died during or after the hysterectomy operations.  City Administrator John Copeland chimed in that often they can get MoDot to pick up these types of dead deer.  I replied that MoDot is only responsible for dead deer on state highways.  Copeland winked and said MoDot will often pick other dead deer. 

I have a problem with state taxpayers paying for services that should be handled by cities.  Why should tax money of persons from Webster Groves, Columbia and Independence go toward MoDot picking up the carcass of a deer that died in someone’s backyard and dragged to the edge of a Town and Country city street?   Actually almost once a month the city pays $200 for a private service to remove dead deer from yards of private homes, so I don’t understand Mr. Copeland’s suggestion on dumping the responsibility onto MoDot.

The body count:   There has been a clarification. It was announced at the last meeting that White Buffalo wanted to kill deer at the same time they were doing sterilization. Now the contract will read “The provider will attempt to complete seventy percent of the sterilization phase prior to establishing euthanization phase. “  Please note the word ‘ATTEMPT.”

Missing but perhaps with a realtor:  Jim Ambronzetes was not at the meeting.  At the last BOA meeting and for the second time Mr. Ambronzetes announced that when the City of Town and County start killing deer he will move.  I don’t know where he was, but a guess might be with a listing agent. 

THE MAYOR AND THE REAL POLICE:  The mayor loves to be seen with uniform police officers and firefighters.  His campaign material and the city website have shots of him surrounded by cops and firemen at charity events raising money to help our heroes. Some recent actions by the mayor in Jefferson City makes you wonder if he is a backstopper or a backstabber.

Why not ask a St. Louis Police Officer what they think of Mayor Dalton.  At least members of the St. Louis Police Officer Association think Jon Dalton is a backstabber and not a backstopper. 

Mayor Dalton, the big time Jefferson City lobbyist, returned this winter as a lobbyist for the St. Louis Police Board.  Surprise. Surprise…a big time Republican was hired by a city board in solidly democratic St. Louis.  The board is supposed to split down party lines, but former Republican Governor Matt Blount appointed most of the members. 

Now some of us, who were long time cops, joked about St. Louis Police Officers working for the “big muni” to the east.  But the St. Louis cops have another nickname among most police officers. The nickname is, “THE REAL POLICE.”  Lets face it’s city cops get who shot at, are involved in auto crashes hit by suspects in speeding stolen cars, chase more suspects down dark alleys than any other cops in the area. 

A number of years ago the City of St. Louis stopped contributing the required amount of money into the police officer pension fund diverting it to other city needs. Or as I like to say, started stealing from the police pension fund. The St. Louis Police Officer Association had to sue to get them to stop and eventually, after costly appeal battles, won a large judgment against the city.  The Police Officers Association up to now has been working with the city trying to reach a compromise in the repayment that the city stole from their pension fund, knowing the city has some financial problems. 

This legislative session according to members of the St. Louis Police Officers’ Association, three command officers sitting on the Police Pension Board asked that the association support legislation regarding the city’s buy back of accumulated sick time to go toward officer’s retirement dates. 

Currently the department was paying officers for one hour of sick time for every two hours on the books when they retired.  In other words if you had 500 hours of sick leave on the books the city would pay you for 250 hours at your hourly rate .  Chief Joe Mokowa made a fortune on sick time buy backs (more than one year’s salary) when he was forced to retire in the middle of the towing scandal. The city is trying to do away with this. 

The city is also currently allowing firefighters and non-uniform employees who don’t have a buy back program to use sick days on the books toward early retirement, but not the police.   

Both the payback and early retirement sick leave programs were originally started for several reasons across the country.  First it encouraged employees not to unnecessarily use sick time.  Cities are always on the lower side of salary charts compared to the private sector, but often have better fringe benefits to try and make up for the lower pay.  Finally a large payout upon retirement was an inducement to keep officers and other employees form quitting and going to the private sector. 

According to folks at the St. Louis Police Officer Association, Jon Dalton was hired by the Police Board to block any improvements to their pension system.  The overall money numbers made the pension boost a tough sell.  The Police Officers Association offered a compromise. 

The police department had instituted a new annual fitness test in recent years.  Some older officers were being forced to resign when they could not pass the test.  In other cases the city refused to allow some officers to take the test citing their poor health, despite the officers having letters from their physicians saying they were fit to take the tests.  In one case a 60-year-old officer took the test, passed it and dropped dead two minutes later from a massive heart attack.      

Other departments in the area have fitness tests but use the tests as indicators of officer’s overall condition and not as a reason to fire an officer.  Town and Country has such a policy.  The test is given and officers who do not pass are made aware of areas that they need to improve, but they are not fired. 

Well, Mayor Dalton and his supporter, former T&C alderman and current State Representative John Diehl, came out against both the pension bill and the compromise to that bill, the fitness test modification. The Police Association officers claim that Dalton and Diehl told legislators that the police pension board was against the pension bill and “the police” were okay with removing it. The association officers dealing with legislation say this was a lie since it was the pension board that asked for it. 

They also said the Mr. Dalton and Rep. Diehl were stating that the St. Louis PD was not firing anyone for failing the fitness test.  The cops believe that forcing people to resign or retire is pretty much the same as firing them.  Many members of the St. Louis Police Department maintain that the city and the Board of Police Commissioners are attempting to save money by eliminating as many older officers as possible since they make more money than younger officers.  If you can get rid of an older officer before they max out on retirement benefits, then you have saved even more money. 

(This is a city issue as state funds are not used to fund the St. Louis Police Department, only city funds.  However, the state controls the St. Louis and Kansas City Police Departments.)

“If they were saying the city wasn’t firing anyone then they should not have had a problem with the proposed changes that allowed the fitness to continue but it could not be used as a firing offense,” said one St. Louis police officer.    

“In past years the politicians in the county would say they would defer to the city members of the legislature on matters involving the police department,” a Police Association official told me. “In this case no one elected from the City of St. Louis opposed these changes for the officers.  It was two guys from Town and Country who killed these bills that would have helped St. Louis police officers.  I don’t understand why they are going against the wishes of the elected representatives and senators from St. Louis”

So the next time you see a picture of the Mayor Dalton glad handing, back slapping or posing with police officers remember what a number of the REAL POLICE think of the mayor.      

WINNING FRIENDS ALL OVER THE PLACE:  On Friday evening less than 24 hours after I wrote the above information there was an article on top of the Post-Dispatch website, by reporter Jake Wagman, about how City of St. Louis aldermen want to cancel the $28,000 St. Louis is paying Dalton to lobbying for them.  The tidbit appears on page 3 of Saturday’s paper.

Complaints from the aldermen included that Dalton was using city money to lobby for the Police Department to stay under State control, when the City wants to take back control. Also of course it was mentioned that spending $28,000 on Dalton was a waste of money. 

Here is Wagman’s piece: 

  Aldermen take aim at police lobbying contract

By Jake Wagman
St. Louis Post-Dispatch 
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ST. LOUIS — Aldermen did more than just cut their own pay in the city budget process.

The Board’s Ways and Means Committee this week also voted to take out $28,000 from the Police Department’s budget.

Was that money going to put cops on the street?

No — according to budget documents, the $28,000 was for a lobbying contract.

In addition to the austere fiscal climate, the fear among aldermen may have been that the state-appointed Police Board was lobbying against local control — something that has been for years a top priority at City Hall.

According to the state Ethics Commission, the Police Board earlier this year hired Jonathan F. Dalton and  Shanon M. Hawk– both with the St. Louis law firm Lewis, Rice & Fingersh — to lobby for them in Jefferson City.

Hawk, according to his Ethics Commission filing, also lobbies local government officials. Dalton happens to be mayor of the affluent county burb Town and Country.

FLASHBACK TO 34TH STREET:  All this goodwill being raise by Mayor Dalton, some of which is rubbing off on Town and Country, reminds me of William Fawley’s lines to the judge about to declare there is no Santa Claus in the Movie, Miracle on 34th Street.  Fawley reminds him without a Santa Claus, toy purchases will drop, gift purchases will drop, and profits of department stores will plummet.  He reminds the judge how he will be the friend of manufacturers and labor, including the AFL and the CIO.  “Henry you are going to be a very popular fellow,” said Fawley. 

Well now, in 2007 Dalton evicted a St Louis widow and taken her business property in an eminent domain case for a nightclub development scheme which he is an investor in. Now he has all the St. Louis Police Officers, plus the state reps and senators ticked at him, not to mention all the St. Louis aldermen.  Gee Jon Dalton has gotten to be an awfully poplar fellow in the City of St. Louis.  Of course he is a very popular guy out here in Town and Country judging from the last election results.      

EARLY BOARD MEETING…WATCH THE MAYOR AND ALDERMEN LOOK INTO THE CRYSTAL BALL FOR 2009-10. If you cannot ever work a Monday evening Board of Aldermen meting into your schedule…Saturday June 6 there will be a special “Retreat” meeting at the Longview Farmhouse from 8am to 10am.

This is the annual workshop session to discuss matters for the next year.  It is open to the public.   
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